The Hindmarsh Hall 
Annual General Meeting Tuesday 28th May 2024
7pm in the Hindmarsh Hall
Meeting Minutes
Attendees – Trustees: Elaine Stead (Chair), Judy Woodford, Sally Wilson, Maureen Bickerdike, Bill Bourne,                  David Denton, 
Residents: Mike and Hilary Buckley, Pam Muggleton, Kathryn Archibald, Di Spark, Martha Woodcock, David Soppitt, Lynn Harbottle, Isabel Chalmers, Susan Ritchie, Ann Coyne, Nigel Stead, Angela Allinson, John Wilson.
Apologies for absence – Trustees: Nikki Brierley, Jonathan Letchfield, Graham Popay, Sean Hammill.
1 Approval of the minutes of the meeting held on 23rd May 2023
Minutes approved by the group.
2 Matters arising
There were no matters arising.

3 Chair’s Report 
In her report (Appendix 1), Elaine Stead told of a year of consolidation in which over 300 events were held with over 10,000 people passing through the doors.  The Hall is on a sound financial footing but must prepare for raising funds for protecting the upstairs windows from wind-driven rain as experienced during Storm Babet and other weather events. The Booking System has been digitised and the Events team produced a programme of popular, varied and successful fundraising events. To maintain this level of activity the Hall would very much welcome new volunteers with a few hours to spare.

1 Treasurer’s report and approval of the 2023/24 audited accounts.
Judy Woodford submitted her report (Appendix 2) indicating another successful year of rental and fund raising income. The accounts approved by the group.
2 Appointment of auditors for 2024/5
It was agreed that Greaves Grindle should be appointed as auditors for the next financial year.

3 Alnmouth Heritage Projects
Following the completion of the Village Halls Project, Trustees are looking to move forward with cataloguing the Bettess collection. In agreement with the Parish Council, an application will be made from the Bettess Bequest, held by the Parish Council, for funding to pay for the necessary hard and software. Anyone who is interested in helping with this or embarking on other heritage projects is asked to make themselves known to Trustees. 
4 Election of 2024/25 Management Committee


All Trustees were re-elected.  John Wilson was nominated as a Trustee by 
Sally Wilson and seconded by Judy Woodford. He was duly elected as a Trustee.

5 Any other business
Isabel Chalmers reported that she has been given, by the family of Dorothea and Alistair Sinton some scrapbooks and film tapes made of the village some time ago.  Trustees agreed to receive them and if appropriate, add them to the village archive.
Appendix 1
Chair’s Annual Report 
for the Financial Year 1st April 2023 – 31st March 2024


At every AGM, for many years now, the Hindmarsh Hall Chair has reported on major fundraising initiatives and building projects either in the planning stage or finally completed. This year my report is by contrast, very pedestrian. 2023/24 has been a year of consolidation, and I am pleased to say that the Hall has been doing what village halls should do, providing a popular community venue for activities, entertainment, meetings and private parties. There are very few days when the Hall is unused and often there are 2 or 3 events on in a day. Bookings show that, on average, the Hall is used 6 times a week. In the last 12 months our footfall has been well over 10,000 – that’s the equivalent of almost 30 people a day, every single day of the year. 

The mix of activities continues with exercise classes, concerts, talks, wine and cheese events, WI, three different Scout groups, bridge sessions, Barn Dancing etc, etc. As always we welcome new ideas for classes or activities. 

Having said that the year has been one of consolidation, there has been one major event with a number of aftershocks. That was Storm Babet in October. The heavy rain accompanied by strong easterly winds caused water ingress both in the new store and through the east windows here upstairs, running down behind the wainscoting and pooling on the new oak floor. Downstairs, the sealant between the store roof and the existing wall was found to be faulty and has been replaced. It is also planned to install some flashing along the joint.

As we all know this was not an isolated weather incident and we’ve all witnessed many periods of torrential rain and wind through the winter. Trustees have regularly been on full alert whenever weather warnings for wind and rain from the east have been issued, having to come to the Hall last thing at night and first thing in the morning to mop up. So our big plan for 2024/5 is to protect and possibly repair the east windows at the very least. We are in the process of getting quotes for this work and will then go to funders to help us achieve it. Some take a view that the Hindmarsh Hall is a money pit. And so it is. But it is also a big success story and for the last five years the Trustees have run the building and its activities and finished the refurbishments and upgrades without any direct appeal to the village for funds. Money pit or no, it is surely all worth it. In a sense the village really has got something for nothing.

Looking at other developments during 2023/4, we trialled and then adopted an online booking system called Hallmaster. This streamlines both bookings and the invoicing process – vital if anything were to happen to Sally – but it is also statisticians’ delight. Already, in just 8 months almost 70 hirers have registered on the system, 222 bookings have been made and over £8,500 has been invoiced. It is working for us and we hope, if you are a hirer, it is working for you too. 

Last spring we applied for and obtained a permanent alcohol license which allows both the Trustees and hirers to sell alcohol without needing to apply for a license each time. Hirers are charged for this at a discount over a temporary license and the income generated has covered the costs of the application. Everyone wins. 

We have kitted out the store with lockable cupboards which are used by the Scout groups and Christmas Lights. This has freed up further storage space in the lower hall for the WI and Brushstrokes. We are very grateful to the Burgage Holders for funding towards both these and new tables and trolleys, and to the Scouts who funded one of their storage cupboards. Our own fundraising efforts of Secret Gardens, the Produce Stall and Art at the Hindmarsh have been very successful and brought in much needed funds to help cover unexpected bills, particularly the sharp rise in fuel costs, and extras like the smart new noticeboard at the top of Northumberland Street. Speaking about publicity for a moment, in total I think we use at least 5 different locations for posters, we have our website, and use Facebook, Instagram, the village newsletter and our own email newsletter to keep everyone informed. We may not be Heineken but we certainly make every effort to refresh the parts . . . . . sorry , to reach all villagers and interested visitors. 

Throughout last year our Heritage group of Bill Bourne, Sean Hammill and former trustee Hilda Blythe worked on the history of this building as a village hall. This was part of Community Action Northumberland’s Village Hall Project. The group received some funding and training in archiving and oral history and all this culminated with a wonderful display at an open day in March. The information panels created are available for other events and our intention is to purchase display boards for the walls in the lower wall on which these panels or other media can be displayed easily for other events. 

Our being able to report such a successful and solvent year is largely due to the wonderful events team led by Maureen Bickerdike and involving many volunteers. They have put together a regular, varied and popular calendar of events that has both helped to pay for all the things we have done and entertained us through the year. We can’t thank them enough.

Earlier this year we launched the ‘Be a Friend of the Hindmarsh Hall’. Running and maintaining the building takes a lot of man power and we’re trying to share the load. We do need more trustees and please do think about that role, but if you only have limited time any help you can give is a bonus. Volunteering should be enjoyable so tell us what you like doing – whether that’s baking, serving refreshments, building maintenance or pouring over spreadsheets, or perhaps digital media is your thing. Whatever they are, your talents are valuable. Even better, volunteer with a friend – that way you’ll combine companionship and helping out. If you’re interested, please fill in one of the little forms on the tables or speak to a Trustee.

Our current Trustees deserve a big vote of thanks. Sally Wilson is vice-chair and deals with the bookings and hirers generally, Maureen Bickerdike plans and manages events with a small team of volunteers, including another Trustee Nikki Brierley. Bill Bourne and David Denton look after the building assisted by Graeme Popay. Jonathan Letchfield helps with financial planning and Sean Hammill works on publicity among many other things. Judy Woodford is our wonderful Treasurer, and having concluded my own report I will now hand over to her for the Treasurer’s report.

Elaine Stead
28.05.24

Appendix 2
Treasurer’s Report Year Ended March 31st 2024

Our second accounting year after the pandemic has been very busy. During the year we took over £10,500 in regular rents and thanks to Sally’s hard work in promoting the Hall we took over £8,000 in miscellaneous rents including some wedding receptions and special birthday parties. 

Thanks to all who put time and effort into producing products for the produce stall during the summer. We took nearly £3,000. It was good to see so many visitors making use of the stall and enjoying a wonderful selection of goods kindly donated by our local supporters. The fund-raising committee also had a very busy year, putting on many varied and enjoyable events, raising a total of £12,800.
I would like to thank the Alnmouth Burgage Holders and other individuals and organisations for their generous donations to Hall funds. Donations all help with the ongoing costs of running the Hall.

As expected, our annual running costs have increased for the year to over £13,500. This does not include the repayment of the loan or one-off expenses for equipment. During the year we paid of the outstanding amount of £9,421 for the replacement lift.

The Hindmarsh Hall is a big, old, listed building which takes a lot of maintenance. We still have a lot of work to do; making the windows in the main hall watertight, double glazing and re doing the floor in the downstairs hall are top priorities at the moment. 

At the end of the financial year we held £15,761 (2023 £18, 097). We still owe the outstanding balance of £13,800 on the loan taken out when the restoration work was done which has to be paid off by August 2029. 

I would like to thank all the regular organisations and supporters for using the Hindmarsh Hall.

The Hindmarsh Village Hall accounts will be published on the Charity Commission website that is available for anyone to see.

Judy Woodford
May 2024

